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  Windsor, North Carolina 

August 7, 2017 

REGULAR SESSION 

 

The Bertie County Board of Commissioners met for their regularly scheduled meeting inside the 

Commissioners Room, 106 Dundee Street, Windsor, NC.  The following members were present 

or absent: 

 

Present:  Ronald “Ron” Wesson, District I 

  Stewart White, District II 

  Tammy A. Lee, District III 

John Trent, District IV 

     Ernestine (Byrd) Bazemore, District V 

 

Absent: None 

 

 

Staff Present:  County Manager Scott Sauer  

  Clerk to the Board Sarah S. Tinkham 

  County Attorney Lloyd Smith 

  Tax Administrator Jodie Rhea 

  Emergency Services Director Mitch Cooper 

  Finance Officer William Roberson 

  Chief Deputy Kenny Perry 

  EMS Division Chief Crystal Freeman 

  Sheriff John Holley 

  Deputy Naomi Wiggins 

   

      

 

Leslie Beachboard of the Bertie-Ledger Advance and Gene Motley of the Roanoke-Chowan 

News Herald were present from the media. 

 

 

 

 

 

 

CALL TO ORDER 

 

Chairman Trent called the meeting to order and thanked those present for their attendance.   
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INVOCATION/PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE 

   

Chairman Trent led the Invocation and Pledge of Allegiance. 
 
 
 

PUBLIC COMMENTS 

 

James Peele of Powellsville was present to convey two concerns he had for the Board: first, he 

was concerned for the safety of the citizens in Powellsville who are currently on edge due to 

various break ins in the area in the last several weeks.  He solicited help in securing a Bertie 

County Sheriff’s satellite office in the Town Powellsville similar to the office now being 

operated in Roxobel.  Second, he noted that the Town of Powellsville could use help in 

revitalizing and rebuilding some of the infrastructure. 

 

Lewis C. Hoggard of Windsor and Roanoke-Chowan Community College came before the 

Board to remind the County that RCCC stands ready to assist Bertie County and its students.   

 

Vivian Clarke of Windsor was present to reiterate her feelings that CADA was currently not 

meeting the needs of citizens in the service area especially as it relates to funding for 

weatherizing homes and disaster recovery.  She encouraged the Board to reach out to CADA to 

receive answers as to why these needs are not being met the way the funding was designed.  She 

also mentioned that she was currently in the process of assisting a homeless individual with 

finding housing, but that she was not finding a lot of help to assist him from other agencies 

including Bertie County DSS.  Chairman Trent referred her to Ms. Dukes at DSS. Lastly, Ms. 

Clarke reported that she had been notified of canal and ditch issues surrounding a citizen’s home 

on Governors Road in Windsor.  She mentioned CADA has not been helpful for this matter. 
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APPOINTMENTS 

 

Tax Administrator, Jodie Rhea 

 

Tax Administrator, Jodie Rhea, presented his certified list of unpaid taxes as of June 30, 

2017, constituting liens on real property ($309,523.33), unpaid taxes on personal property 

not constituting liens on real property ($174,782.93), and settlement of 2016 taxes. 

 

A detailed report was included with the Board’s electronic agenda package.  

 

Commissioner Wesson made a MOTION to accept the Tax Administrator’s certified list of 

unpaid taxes as of June 30, 2017, constituting liens on real property ($309,523.33), unpaid 

taxes on personal property not constituting liens on real property ($174,782.93), and 

settlement of 2016 taxes.  Commissioner Lee SECONDED the motion.  The MOTION 

PASSED unanimously.   

 

Mr. Rhea also presented the Tax Collection Order for FY2017-2018.  Commissioner 

Wesson made a MOTION to charge the Tax Administrator to begin collections for 

FY2017-2018.  Commissioner Lee SECONDED the motion.  The MOTION PASSED 

unanimously.   

 

Also, Mr. Rhea asked if the Board had any questions about the recently presented RFP for 

the 2020 revaluation.  There were no additional questions.   

 

Vice Chairman Bazemore made a MOTION to approve the RFP for submittal to interested 

firms for the 2020 revaluation.  Commissioner Wesson SECONDED the motion.  The 

MOTION PASSED unanimously.    

 

Lastly, County Attorney Lloyd Smith briefly discussed the latest Public Tax Commission 

hearing held on July 28th. 

 

Mid-East Commission Storm Recovery Housing program 

 

Bryant Buck, Executive Director of the Mid-East Commission, was present to briefly 

discuss the various disaster recovery options that are currently available or that will become 

available in the near future. 

 

He also announced that Mid-East had received an EDA loan to hire a Disaster Specialist 

Coordinator, and he introduced her as Lea Henry at this time. 

 

He discussed a program that will soon be available to citizens effected by Hurricane 

Matthew from NC Housing Finance which is a NC Disaster Recovery loan.  The loan is 

forgivable in the amount of $5,000 for each year that the resident stays in their current home 

once the home is repaired.  He discussed the requirements as citizens will need to be 
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considered low income on a sliding scale dependent on the number of people living in the 

household.   

 

Commissioner Wesson requested that the County be notified immediately before this loan 

became available so that local residents could take advantage of the forgivable loans before 

the demand is too high from other counties in the state.   

 

At this time, Lea Henry was formally introduced to the Board, and she also briefly discussed 

her role as the Disaster Specialist Coordinator, and several infrastructure grants that she 

could assist the County in applying for to replace some of the buildings lost in Hurricane 

Matthew. 

 

Commissioner asked if there was in relief in the works for local businesses.  Ms. Henry 

stated that there was currently nothing available for business owners, but that she would 

forward any information that she received in the future.  

 

BOARD APPOINTMENTS 

 

Tri-County Airport Authority Board 

 

County Manager Sauer announced that Chief Deputy, Kenny Perry, was seeking 

appointment to the Tri-County Airport Authority Board per the recommendation of the Tri-

County Airport Authority Board. 

 

Commissioner White made a MOTION to appoint Mr. Perry to the Tri-County Airport 

Authority Board.  Commissioner Lee SECONDED the motion.  The MOTION PASSED 

unanimously.   

 

Region Q Workforce Development Board 

 

Vice Chairman Bazemore made a MOTION to reappoint Michael Freeman to the Region Q 

Workforce Development Board, as well as to appoint Rahni Phillips of Perdue Farms in 

Lewiston-Woodville.  Commissioner Wesson SECONDED the motion.  The MOTION 

PASSED unanimously.   
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CONSENT AGENDA 

 

Upon review by Chairman Trent, Commissioner Wesson made a MOTION to approve the 

Consent Agenda in its entirety.  Vice Chairman Bazemore SECONDED the motion.  The 

MOTION PASSED unanimously.   

 

 

 

 

 

The Consent Agenda was approved as follows: 

 

1.  Minutes – Joint Meeting 6-12-17, Regular Session 6-19-17, Closed Session 6-12-17, Work 

Session 7-10-17 

2.  Fees Report – Register of Deeds, June and July 2017  

3.  Work Authorization – Holland Consulting Planners – services through September 29, 2017 

4.  Budget Amendments –   various 

5.  NCSU Contract – Cashie River Basin Study 

6.  Resolution—150th Anniversary of Conocanary Baptist Church 

The Budget Amendments approved read as follows: 
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DISCUSSION AGENDA 

 

Partial release of Development Agreement and Amendment to Development Agreement 

– Bal Gra Tracts to NC Coastal Land Trust 

 

 

The North Carolina Coastal Land Trust’s (NCCLT) due diligence work under the Purchase and 

Sale Agreements we currently have to purchase Bertie County Tax Parcels Numbered 6873-41- 

7909 and 6873-63-6900 from FC Bal Gra, LLC and Parcel No. 6873-80-5293 from Flannelly 

Development, Inc. These parcels collectively contain 994.99 acres according to the preliminary 

survey we are having completed. 

 

Section 4 of the Development Agreement provides that the property described therein, which 

includes the subject property, shall be developed in accordance with the Master Plan for the Bal 

Gra Harbor and in accordance with the Master Schedule referred to therein. Section 20 of the 

Development Agreement provides that the Agreement “shall be deemed to be a lien upon, 

binding upon and run with the land and shall be binding upon and an obligation of all successors 

in the ownership of the relevant parcels of land.” 

 

Because NCCLT is purchasing the subject property for conservation purposes and plans to 

eventually transfer the property to the State of North Carolina for a State Natural Area, we are 

concerned that the Development Agreement and the Amendment thereto constitute title 

exceptions that will not be acceptable to the State of North Carolina and other potential grant 

funders from whom NCCLT has submitted grant applications. Therefore, as discussed, NCCLT 

would request that Bertie 

 

County enter into partial release to release the property NCCLT is purchasing from the terms of 

the Development Agreement and the Amendment thereto. A Partial Release to the Development 

Agreement and the Amendment thereto releasing the three tax parcels above from the terms of 

the same would need to be prepared, signed on behalf of Bertie County and the current owners of 

the parcels NCCLT is purchasing, and recorded. 

 

County Attorney Smith briefly discussed his concerns and recommendations for partial release of 

the Development Agreement and Amendment to the Development Agreement for Bal Gra for the 

NC Coastal Land Trust. 

 

Commissioner Lee made a MOTION for Chairman Trent to execute the lease by the August 31st 

closing deadline.  Vice Chairman Bazemore SECONDED the motion.  The MOTION PASSED 

unanimously.   
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                                                                    Event Updates: 

                                Charters of Freedom – 8/24/17 @ 4:00 PM 

                        Community Town Hall – 9/30/17 at 10:00 AM BHS 

                                        Community poverty initiative 

 

The Board reviewed and confirmed each of these event dates and came to a consensus for the 

planning to continue on each one. 

 

 

 

Vehicle leasing update – Sheriff, Animal Control, and Parks and Rec to discuss and 

approve contract 

 

This item was reviewed by the Legal Team and was deemed ready for the Board’s approval. 

 

The documents being approved include: 

- Master Equity Lease Agreement 

- Amendment to Master Equity Lease Agreement 

- Amendment to Maintenance Agreement  

Commissioner Wesson made a MOTION to approve the vehicle leasing documents as revised 

by the County Attorney for replacing vehicles for the Sheriff’s Office, Animal Control, and 

Parks and Recreation.  Commissioner White SECONDED the motion.  The MOTION 

PASSED unanimously.   

 

 

 

Vehicle procurement update – EMS Non-Emergency Management (USDA) to discuss 

and approve bid tabulation 

 

County Manager Sauer reported that the quotes received for five (5) new ambulance vehicles and 

equipment came in well below the loan appropriations, and the first payment would not be due 

until sometime in 2019. 

 

Commissioner White made a MOTION to approve the purchase and procurement update as 

requested awarding the bid to Select Customs in the amount of $348,463.36 and submitting the 

executed documents to USDA Rural Development.  Commissioner Wesson SECONDED the 

motion.  The MOTION PASSED unanimously.   
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The County Manager also noted that the original loan commitment for this project from USDA 

Rural Development was $610,000 and that this bid represents a significant savings to the tax 

payers of Bertie County.   

 

 

Library temporary space renovation update 

 

County Manager Sauer reported that several improvements were in the process at the temporary 

library space including painting, carpeting, and installation of library shelving.  Opening is slated 

for early to mid-September.   All library staff are very excited and thankful for the Board’s work 

on this project in securing a temporary library space.   

 

 

RFQ for design services for Library and Cooperative Extension update 

 

County Manager Sauer reported that five (5) different engineering firms were present for an 

information meeting on Tuesday, August 1st.   

 

The County is seeking a design team to plan, engineer, and design plans for a combined Library 

and Cooperative Extension Office.   

 

Several firms were also interested in what else the County may need in the near future. 

 

Proposals are due by August 24th and interviews and presentations by each firm will be 

conducted in September.     

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Review proposed 2018 Commissioners meeting schedule, approve NC State Holidays 

 

This was the Board’s first chance at reviewing the proposed Commissioners meeting schedule 

for 2018.  The schedule was drafted with the NC State Holiday schedule in mind. 

 

No action was needed at this time, but the schedule will appear again on an upcoming agenda for 

approval. 
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COUNTY MANAGER’S REPORTS 

 

The County Manager gave no remarks at this time. 

 

 

 

COUNTY ATTORNEY’S REPORTS 

 

County Attorney Smith reported that a final bid had been received for the property in Aulander 

located at 310 S. Commerce Street & Pearl Street.  The final bid including the deed preparation 

and recording fee is $751.   

 

A deposit of $300 was on file, and the remained of $451 is due by August 9th.   

 

Commissioner Lee made a MOTION to approve this bid total bid including the required legal 

fees and recording of $751.  Commissioner Wesson SECONDED the motion.  The MOTION 

PASSED unanimously.  

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

COMMISSIONERS REPORTS 

 

 

Commissioner Wesson 
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Commissioner Wesson thanked the citizens of Bertie County for allowing the Commissioners to 

attend the 2017 NACo Annual Conference in Ohio where the Associations focus for the 

upcoming year will be generational and systematic poverty.   

 

Also, he announced that several Commissioners would be present at this week’s 2017 NCACC 

Annual Conference in Durham, and that he would be a moderator at a workshop focusing on 

Economic Development.   

 

Lastly, he reported that the Cooperative Extension Office will be hearing presentations from 6 

different candidates on August 15th and 16th who are in the running for the vacant 4-H 

Representative position.   

 

 

Vice Chairman Bazemore 

 

Vice Chairman Bazemore briefly addressed James Peele of Powellsville regarding his concerns 

and suggestion of a satellite Sheriff’s Office in the Town of Powellsville.   She also encouraged 

Morris Rascoe and Mr. Peele to have Vivian Clarke present at their next CADA Board meeting 

so that she may air her concerns directly. 

 

Ms. Bazemore also reported that she and Commissioner Wesson has participated in a radio 

interview while in Ohio at the NACo Annual Conference discussing the shrinking of small towns 

and populations including here in Bertie.  

 

She also announced the on September 30th, there would be a Town Hall Day held at Bertie High 

School beginning at 10:00 AM and various state legislatures have been invited to attend and 

speak to discuss all of the important issues that face Bertie County and its citizens.  This will also 

be a time to showcase the positive things currently taking place. 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Chairman Trent 

 

Chairman Trent announced that due to some health issues, he would not be attending the 2017 

NCACC Annual Conference in Durham.  He stated that Vice Chairman Bazemore will act in his 

stead as the voting delegate for Bertie County.  He also reminded all of those present that 
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Congressman Butterfield would be in Windsor tomorrow, August 8th, for a Town Hall meeting at 

6:00 PM inside the new Bertie High School Auditorium.   

 

 

 

Commissioner Lee 

Commissioner Lee announced that Sergeant Meggan Callahan’s name had been recently added 

to the Fallen Officers Memorial Monument outside the courthouse facing Dundee Street.   She 

also commended the organizers at the Hope House Plantation for a fun event this past Sunday 

evening. 

 

 

 

 

Commissioner White 

 

Commissioner White had no reports at this time. 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

PUBLIC COMMENTS 

 

Vivian Clarke of Windsor provided additional remarks at this time regarding her concerns with 

CADA.  Mr. James Peele and Mr. Morris Rascoe, two CADA Board members present, highly 
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encouraged Ms. Clarke to submit her concerns to him so that Ms. Clarke could be added to an 

upcoming Board meeting agenda.   

 

 

 

CLOSED SESSION 

 

Chairman Trent requested a brief Closed Session pursuant to N.C.G.S. § 143-318.11(a)(2) to 

consult with the County Attorney in order to preserve the attorney-client privilege that exists 

between the attorney and this public body and N.C.G.S. § 143-318.11(a)(4)  to discuss matters 

relating to the location or expansion of industries or other businesses in the area served by the 

public body, including agreement on a tentative list of economic development incentives that 

may be offered by the public body in negotiations. The action approves the signing of an 

economic development contract or commitment, or the action authorizing the payment of 

economic development expenditures, shall be taken in an open session. 

 

Commissioner Lee made a MOTION to go into Closed Session.  Commissioner Wesson 

SECONDED the motion.  The MOTION PASSED unanimously.   

 

OPEN SESSION 

 

Commissioner Lee made a MOTION for the Board to return to Open Session.  Vice Chairman 

Bazemore SECONDED the motion.  The MOTION PASSED unanimously.  

 

Commissioner Lee made a MOTION for the Board to approve the Closed Session minutes per 

the County Attorney’s recommendations.  Vice Chairman Bazemore SECONDED the motion.  

The MOTION PASSED unanimously.  

 

 

ADJOURN 

 

Chairman Trent ADJOURNED this meeting at 5:45 PM.  

 

 

______________________________ 

                     John Trent, Chairman 

 

 

 

 

_______________________________   

Sarah S. Tinkham, Clerk to the Board 


